Town of Westmoreland

Regular Meeting
February 8, 2016
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:34 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Burton Seymour Jr, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown. Also present was Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young and four (4) residents.  Councilperson Hubert Pritchard and Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola were absent.
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Supervisor Eisnor recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.  There being no one wishing to speak with the Board, the Supervisor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report. 
Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

 
A)  Picking up Christmas trees

     
 
B)  Cutting roadside brush

      
 
C)  Working on roller cleaning and painting

      
 
D)  Help with water dept. water break

The Highway Superintendent advised the Board that the morning shift employees completed their OPP training this week.  He still needs to schedule the afternoon shift for their training.

Highway Superintendent Eddy asked the Board to review and offer their support of the Local Transportation Funding Resolution.  This resolution is being submitted; by a conglomerate of Towns; to the State Comptroller in an effort to obtain more CHIPS funding. 
41 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to support the following:

Local Transportation Funding – Draft Resolution

Whereas, a reliable transportation infrastructure is vital for the safety of New York’s travelling public and its economy; and

Whereas, 85 percent of New York’s roads and bridges are maintained by local governments; and

Whereas, despite well-timed and targeted preventative maintenance treatments, the age and condition of many of our locally-owned transportation assets means that they are beyond preservation and in need of much more costly rehabilitation and reconstruction; and


Whereas, estimates by the State Comptroller, DOT and independent studies show a large portion of road mileage is deteriorating and many bridges in the state are rated structurally deficient and functionally obsolete; and

Whereas, the State Comptroller estimates that there will be $89 billion in unmet local infrastructure needs over the next 20 years; and 

Whereas, the New York State Association of Town Superintendents of Highways commissioned its own fifteen year analysis that indicates an annual funding gap of $1.3 billion for the local system (excluding NYC) alone; and

Whereas, funding for our local system has been far short of what is needed and we’ve fallen further and further behind in maintaining the vast and aging transportation infrastructure over this long period with severe consequences for conditions ratings; and
Whereas, the New York State Consolidated Local Street and Highway Program (CHIPS) provides essential funding for every municipality in the state and is part of the New York State Department of Transportation (NYSDOT) capital program; and


Whereas, in the early 1990’s the Governor and Legislature created the Dedicated Highway and Bridge Trust Fund (DHBTF) to pay for the NYSDOT capital program and the Dedicated Mass Transit Trust Fund (DMTTF) to assist with the Metropolitan Transportation Authority (MTA) and other transit systems’ capital programs; and
Whereas, when the DHBTF was created, it was agreed that the NYSDOT and MTA five-year capital programs would be similar in size and would be negotiated concurrently; and

Whereas, through 2005-09, both five-year capital programs were similar in size and adopted within months of each other; and

Whereas, in 2010 the Executive and Legislature broke traditional parity and enacted a five-year capital program for the MTA but not the DOT; NOW THEREFORE BE IT

RESOLVED, that the Town of Westmoreland calls upon the Governor and the state Legislature to  make additional state funding and resources available at levels that accurately reflect the critical needs of local roads and bridges; and increase CHIPS funding in the 2016-17 state budget; and BE IT FURTHER

RESOLVED, that the Town of Westmoreland --- calls upon the Governor, and members of the state Legislature to fully fund and submit a new NYSDOT five-year transportation capital plan; and BE IT FURTHER

RESOLVED, that the Town of Westmoreland--- calls upon the Governor and members of the state Legislature to recognize the equality of roads, bridges and transit by restoring funding equality between the MTA and NYSDOT five-year programs and by voting on the plans simultaneously. 
All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Highway Superintendent Eddy stated the Highway Advocacy Day in scheduled for March 9, 2016 and invited the Board to attend with him.  He added that most of Oneida County Highway Superintendents attend.  A bus picks them up, takes them to Albany where they meet with our Legislators to discuss issues affecting our infrastructure and the funding that will be needed. 
The Highway Superintendent asked for the Boards approval to purchase paint to re-paint the Highway Garage.  Supervisor Eisnor said he noticed that three (3) exterior doors are in bad shape and need to be replaced.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied that he was aware of the condition of the doors, but would rather wait until spring to replace them.  He added that will start getting quotes now.

41 Councilperson Brown advanced a motion to authorize the Highway Superintendent to purchase paint to re-paint the garage.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Seymour.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that we have completed changing the speed limit signs on the Town of Westmoreland’s end of Saunders Road from 55mph to 35mph.  Supervisor Eisnor said he received a call from Dennis Davis of the County D.O.T. stating we can’t do that without the proper forms.  The Town Clerk stated she submitted all the forms she was provided.  Supervisor Eisnor will check with Dennis David and advise.

The Supervisor asked the Highway Superintendent if the new plow truck had been ordered.  Superintendent Eddy replied that the salesman was waiting for the County contract to be approved.  The truck was ordered this week.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;

The Exemptions are coming in at a good pace.  Warren is in the office from 9:00 am to noon 

daily. The data collection for this year’s permits is on the way.  I will be doing a final sweep of 

the town the last week of this month.  I will be going to Jefferson Community College on March 25th for classes. 
Assessor Szarek informed the Board that he needs to purchase a new printer as the one he has is not working properly.  He also received a call from Community Bank challenging their Assessment.  He will be meeting with Community Banks representative to discuss this soon.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek complimented the Codes Officer, Jody Thieme on the great job he is doing on issuing building permits.  Assessor Szarek stated it is making his job so much easier.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;

	Month
	
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	1/5/16
	2016-9999
	Stewarts Shops
	 
	5299 NYS Route 233
	 302.000-1-71
	ZBA
	$150.00

	1/5/16
	2016-0001
	Shafer & Sons
	 
	4930 NYS Route 233
	314.000-1-34.5
	Commercial Building
	$680.00

	1/14/16
	2016-0002
	Two Brothers Contracting
	 
	7391 Cider Street
	303.000-1-66.2
	Sign
	$15.00

	1/19/16
	2016-9998
	Cristiano
	Anthony
	7302 East Main Street
	302.004-2-52
	ZBA
	$150.00

	1/20/16
	2016-9997
	Hubbell Galvanizing
	
	5474 NYS Route 233
	302.000-1-63
	Storage Permit
	$120.00

	1/20/16
	2016-9996
	Hubbell Galvanizing
	
	5474 NYS Route 233
	302.000-1-63
	Storage Permit
	$120.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	$1,235.00


The Codes Officer stated that four (4) permits and two (2) ZBA referrals were issued in the month of January for $1235.00.  There were no complaints. 
Supervisor Eisnor asked both the Codes Officer and the Assessor is we have a map of the Town Green.  He stated that the Grange is complaining that we allowed one of their neighbors to plant trees and the trees are actually on property owned by the Grange.

The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and asked for the Water Report.

Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following report;


Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed UFPO dig requests

· Performed maintenance to both chlorinators and system

· There was a water main break on Monday January 18th that started leaking around 2:30 am. This break was associated with a fire that broke out Sunday evening. A letter breaking down the details was provided to the Town Supervisor on 1/21 and a meeting is going to be held on February 4th to discuss causes for the break.

· Apex Surgery Center is providing the town with their monthly usage on the 1st of every month. Water usage in the town has been steadily rising and we believe the Surgery Center may be one of the reasons.

Tindal Corners Water District
Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO dig requests
Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues

· Contacted Oneida County Health Department and the Rome Water Department about low chlorine residual in this water system.
The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;

In January we loaned out 983 items and purchased ten (10) new books for $149.04.  

January 11:  Seven members of the Book Club read and discussed “Euphoria” by Lily King

January 30:  Opened library to have room for tax collector overflow of people. Very busy.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Senior Library Clerk for her report and asked for the Attorneys Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola submitted the following report;

· Continued work on 501(c)3 application for pool

· Consulted with Town Supervisor re: water issues

· Consulted with Town Supervisor and County attorney re: Comp issue

· Revised Notice of Claim
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;
In January, the Town Clerk’s office sold seven (7) new dog licenses, renewed forty-eight (48) individual dog licenses and (1) purebred dog license for $384.00.  Of that, $64.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $320.00.  There was also one (1) dog redemption fee collected for $10.00.

On January 7, 2016 seventeen (17) late notices were sent out for dogs due in December 2015.  Renewal notices, for fifty-five (55) dogs due in February, were sent out January 28, 2016.

There were no sales of Sporting Licenses.

One marriage license was sold in January for $40.00; $22.50 was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $17.50.  Five (5) certified copies were issued for $50.00. 

Four (4) building permits were issued for $995.00 and two (2) storage trailer permits were issued for $240.00.

Nine (9) permanent and two (2) temporary handicapped permit were issued or renewed during the month.

All funding agreements were mailed on January 7, 2016.  

Communications received:

1. University of California, David- FOIL request for 2008 Town Board meeting minutes.

2. Eastern Shore- insurance policy 2016 renewal.

3. Comp-Alliance- workers compensation 2016 policy renewal billing.
4. Mercy Flight Central- informational packet and request for funding donation at the rate of .10               per Town population.
5. Dig Safely NY- 2016 rates.
6. Mohawk Valley Applied Technology Corp. - notification of closing.
7. Digital Towpath- letter of explanation of e-mail problem.

8. Personnel Concepts- notification of 2016 OSHA safety notices.

9. DEC- Mohawk Valley Watershed Symposium for 2016.

       Checks received:
1. Stanwix Heights VFD

fuel-December



$          46.65

2. Clark Mills VFD


fuel




$          50.08

2. Westmoreland Justice Court
Judge Bowers-December

$     8,425.00

3. Westmoreland Justice Court
Judge Ossont-December

$   13,673.00

4. Westmoreland Central School
fuel- December



$     5,731.44

5. COCVAC



fuel




$     1,329.43

6. Westmoreland Tax Collector
tax payment



$ 584,823.63

7. Residents



three (3) park rentals


$          75.00
The Clerk stated she received a request from the Methodist Church for hold bake sales during the Primaries and Election Day.  The Board had no objection.  

The Clerk asked for the authority to purchase stick flags to pass out at the Memorial Day parade.



42 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to authorize the Town Clerk to purchase stick flags at .25 a piece to be distributed at the Memorial Day parade.  Councilperson Brown seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Hebbard spoke of the purchase of a new small slide at the Town Park.  He had not been able to find anyone who will ship the product for less than the $190.00 shipping originally quoted.  He plans on purchasing the slide and have the company hold it until April.

Councilperson Hebbard wants the Town to investigate reducing the speed limit on French Road from 40 mph to 30 mph.  He feels this will help with all the accidents that occur at the French Road and South Street intersection.  Supervisor Eisnor said that Dennis David is looking into moving the stop sign on French Road.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that we are having serious problems with the bank, Community Bank, which took over the State Bank of Chittenango.  The Supervisor stated he is going to call the Bank to determine how this can be rectified.  
Supervisor Eisnor was notified that Wright Risk Management has been in possession of a letter from the Attorneys representing John Madore since May 2015 with an offer to settle his Workers’ Compensation claim.  The request is for six (6) years of benefits or $48,600.00 plus a Medical Set Back Account (MSA).  The Supervisor explained that we really don’t know much more than that right now.
43 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to notify Wright Risk Management of the Town’s intent to move forward with this proposed settlement.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

44 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

45 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the minutes of January 11, 2016 and January 26, 2016.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Hebbard questioned the insurance payment to Eastern Shore for the pool.  He stated he was under the impression that the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association was to be paying the insurance for the pool.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that this is liability coverage and because the Town owns the pool, it is the Town’s responsibility to carry the liability coverage.  Councilperson Seymour added that if and when the pool does open, the Association would then be required to carry their own policy and the Association will have to pay that.
46 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #18 through #61, which totals $50,910.74.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

47 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #12 through #42 totaling $72,053.46.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Brown questioned the $2,078.00 Eastern Shore premium for water coverage.  He will review the entire policy to evaluate this premium and coverage.
48 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows:


Westmoreland Water District
voucher #3-#12

which totals

$17,068.69 

All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor stated he and Justice Bowers will be attending conference in New York City from February 14th through February 18th.  If anyone has any questions they would like addressed, please let him know. 
Supervisor Eisnor stated the next regular Board meeting will be held on March 14, 2016 at 6:30 p.m.

Supervisor Eisnor recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

There being no one wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session.
49 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard to adjourn this meeting.  Councilperson Brown seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:14 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk 

